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CHAIR COCHRAN: . . . (gavel). . . Good morning. Will the Infrastructure Management
Committee meeting on Monday, January 30, 2012 please come to order. Time is
around 9:06. And, Members and public, before we begin, please turn off your cell
phones or set them to vibrate or any other noisemaking devices. And at this time,
let me introduce the Members that are here for the Committee. I have Council
Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MA1EO: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. Council Vice-Chair Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILlVfEMBER PONTANILLA: Morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And Riki Hokama. And Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Morning. Two members excused from the Committee, Vice-Chair
of Committee Michael Victorino, and Bob Carroll. I also have a non-voting
Committee member here. Good morning, Mr. Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHIR E: Good morning, Chair
CHAIR. COCHRAN: Aloha. Thanks for being here. Administrative officials, looks like
I have Director of Public Works David Goode.
MR. GOODE: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. Deputy Corporation Counsel iviichael Hopper.
And also in the gallery I believe for later, for later use and services, Ralph
Nagamine, Development Services Administrator; Jarvis Chun, who is Supervising
Building Plans Examiner of Development Services Administration. And also
we'll be having a couple of PowerPoints, and to help us with that, looks like we
have a resource personnel, Gary Chock, who is a licensed structural engineer, and
last but not ever the least, I have Committee Staff Legislative Analyst Scott
Jensen and Committee Secretary Yvette Bouthillier. At this point, we'll be taking
testimony in a few moments. Before that I'll just notate please go to the table in
the lobby in front of Chamber gallery here to sign up. And the testimony will
only he limited to the item on the agenda today, and testifiers will be given three
minutes for testimony, one minute to conclude. And at this point, Members,
without objection, I shall now open the floor for testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Members. And it looks like we do have one testifier
today. And it is Tom Croly. Mr. Croly, please approach the podium. And give
us your name and who you may be representing.
• .BEGIN

PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair. I'm Tom Croly, today representing the Maui Vacation
Rental Association. You have a voluminous document on your tables there, the
new Building Code. And I'm not sure whether my concern is dealt with it or in
there or not. Jarvis Chun made me aware of this when the short term rental
ordinance came through Planning Commission. And that is short term rental
homes and bed and breakfast homes should be considered residential uses. They
are in Chapter 19. However, when the Development Services reviews an
application, they don't refer to Chapter 19. They refer to their Chapter 16, which
would be what you're considering here. So we warm make sure--and I'm not,
again I'm not sure where it is in the Code because I haven't read through this
•
-,7,41ole Id-Ling—that we specify that
these uses are
residential uses and not
commercial uses, specifically with respect to the term of occupancy. I believe in
the Code that you're considering, a term of occupancy of less than 30 days is then
considered transient, and transient therefore means we're going to apply the
commercial standards that apply to hotels. So I would request that somewhere in
the Code, it calls out specifically that bed and breakfast homes and short term
rental homes as defined by Maui County Code will not be subject to hotel and
commercial infrastructure and building requirements.
-

CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Members, any need for clarification from
the testifier at this point? Seeing none. Thank you, Mr. Croly. And Staff, any
other testifiers? Looks like...I will open the floor up for anyone who may have a
burning desire to rush on down here to share with us. If not, Members, without
objection, I will now close the floor for testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Members.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY....
ITEM NO. 39: REPEALING CHAPTERS 16.26A AND 16.08, MAUI COUNTY
CODE (MCC), AND ESTABLISHING NEW CHAPTERS 16.26B
AND 16.08A, MCC, RELATING TO THE BUILDING CODE
AND THE RESIDENTIAL CODE (CC 12 14, CC 12 15)
-

-
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, introduction. I'll introduce the item today. We have one,
and it relates to two proposed bills updating the Building Code and the Housing
Code. The Maui County Code currently reflects the 1997 edition of the Universal
Building Code, and many changes in building practices are not reflected in this
outdated version. The Maui County Code also reflects a Housing Code enacted
several decades ago. These two bills were introduced by the Director of Public
Works and are based on the 2006 Editions of the International Building Code,
IBC, and the International Residential Code, IRC. The bills also include certain
recommended revisions to the 2006 Editions. The Director of Public Works is
here today and will be presenting a PowerPoint. The Director will be followed by
a second PowerPoint from an additional resource person we have here today,
engineer Gary Chock. The Director has also provided all Members with the 2006
Edition of the IBC and the IRC for your review. I would also like to note that this
is a time sensitive matter. The State of Hawaii adopted the 2006 editions on April
16, 2010. Each county has until April 16, 2012 to adopt its own version of the
IBC and the LR_C, or the State Code will prevail: The Department of Corporation
Counsel did not finish its review of these bills for form and legality prior to
posting. Therefore, it is my intention to begin our discussion of these bills today
in preparation for possible action to be taken at our next Committee meeting on
February 13 th . IM-39 is Repealing Chapters 16.26A and 16.08, Maui County
Code, and Establishing New Chapters 16.26B and 16.08A, Maui County Code,
Relating to the Building Code and the Residential Code. So the Committee is in
receipt of the following: one, County Communication 12-14, from Director of
Public Works, transmitting the following: a, a proposed bill entitled "A Bill for
an Ordinance Repealing Chapter 16.26A, Maui County Code, and Establishing a
New Chapter 16.26B, Maui County Code, Relating to the Building Code". And
the purpose of the proposed bill is to update the existing County Building Code
from the Uniform Building Code, 1997 Edition, to the International Building
Code, 2006 Edition, with certain revisions recommended by the Department of
Public Works; b, a proposed bill entitled "A Bill for an Ordinance Repealing
Chapter 16.08, Maui County Code, and Establishing a New Chapter 16.08A,
Maui County Code, Relating to the Residential Code". The purpose of this
proposed bill is to update the existing County Housing Code, to the International
Residential Code, 2006 Edition, with certain revisions recommended by
Department of Public Works. County Communication 12-15, from Director of
Public Works, transmitting the following: a, International Building Code, 2006
Edition and b, International Residential Code, 2006 Edition: At this point,
Members, I'll open up the floor for a maybe overview from Director of Public
Works. And then we'll recess to set the room up for our first PowerPoint
presentation. Director Goode.
MR. GOODE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Morning, Members and non-voting Member.
I appreciate you coming. Yeah, before us, as the Chair just mentioned, we have
two bills, two new Code sections that replace two older Code sections. So it's
-4
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kind of a swap out. And I first wanna state, I wanna thank the staff of just about
everybody, including your Staff, Chair, Council Services, Corporation Counsel
and our staff at DSA. There's certainly a lot of work has gone into this. There's
almost 130 pages of bills. And when you have a number of eyes looking at 130
pages, you find certain things that need to get changed. And so it's been a long
process, but I think we've gotten to a point today, as we can tell I think by the
testimonies, that we're at a pretty good place here where the changes that are
being proposed are going to fit well in the community. You know, and we will
respond to Mr. Croly's question when we get back after the presentation. So, like
the Plumbing Code that we reviewed last week in this Committee, these Codes
were initiated at the State Building C' ,-1 Council level. They've been adopted
there. It's our turn now to adopt them with the Maui amendments. And that's
what we wanna focus most of our presentation on the Maui amendments and on
some of the State amendments as relates to the structural changes. We have sent
out for review and comment to a number of organizations. I wanna mention them
briefly so that you know we have been dialoguing with the public. And that
includes the Maui Contractors Association, MA Maui, Hawaii Society of
Professional Engineers, Maui Chapter, and the Realtors Association. We've
gotten back a few comments from them, and we've actually incorporated those.
Some we got back late, and so we have some other changes we'd like to talk to
the Committee about a little later in the meeting, that we've received from these
folks. The PowerPoint presentations, as I mentioned, will focus on the Maui
amendments. And Jarvis Chun will be giving that section. Then he'll be
followed by Gary Chock, who is a structural engineer, who was a consultant for
the State in developing some of the wind maps, which I think you might be
familiar with, and other structural considerations that apply to the State for which
we are also adopting. And with that, Chair, I think you might cut my comments
now and I look forward to answering any questions the Members may have after
our presentations.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Director Goode. Members, this meeting will
stand in recess to set the room up f.or Che PowerPoint 'We are in recess.
. . .(gavel). . .
4

RECESS: 9:14 a.m.
RECONVENE: 9:15 a.m.
CHAIR COCHRAN: . . .(gavel). . . The Infrastructure Management Committee will
now reconvene, and I have Mr. Jarvis Chun, Supervising Building Plans
Examiner to do a PowerPoint presentation. Mr. Chun.
MR. CHUN: Good morning, Chair and Council members. I would like to begin by
going over our existing Codes. We are currently enforcing the 1997 Uniform
Building Code with Amendments. This was adopted in 2000. We are also
5
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enforcing the County Housing Code, which was adopted in 1968. We propose to
delete the '97 UBC and replace it with the 2006 International Building Code with
amendments, delete the Housing Code and replace it with the 2006 International
Residential Code with amendments. Within these amendments, we want to
incorporate, or we have incorporated the State Building Code amendments. I
would like to explain some code history. LTBC, IBC, IRC, a lot of acronyms.
And who publishes the IBC and LRC? The IBC and IRC are published by the
International Code Council. In the mid-1990's, three of the main national model
code organizations merged and created the International Code Council. ICBO, or
International Council of Building Officials, were the publishers of the Uniform
Building Code, or UBC. So they're one of the main original members, yeah. The
purpose, or goal, was to develop construction codes without regional limitations.
Okay. What are the difference between these two codes? The 2006 JRC
regulates one- and two-family dwellings and townhouses. The 2006 IBC would
regulate all other uses. One of the most important sections is Section 105.2
because it lists what is not required, or work not required for a building permit.
The amendments have 20 line items of exemptions. Some of the changes are we
raise the valuation of dwelling repairs from $2,000 to $5,000 in a 12-month
period, added an exemption for temporary tents erected less than 72 hours for
nonprofits, added a reroofing, exemption from reroofing of dwellings, and
increase the fence height from six feet to seven feet. Another significant change
was to add a minimum, or maximum action on permit, on the permit applications
for reviewing agencies. What's proposed is a 30-day initial review with
substantial comments, 15-day second review, and five days for additional
reviews. Other significant amendments were we're gonna delete the Board of
Code Appeals. The BCA is created by the Building Code Ordinance. Sorry. In
May of 2011, the Charter Commission requested comments from the BCA. The
BCA responded and recommended transferring the duties to the BVA. The main
reason was there are rarely any requests, on average, maybe once a year.
Accessibility. The Building Code has a chapter on accessibility. What we plan to
do is be consistent with the State amendments, and pretty much delete that
chapter. The main reason, the Federal law will supersede. The next item is flood
provisions. It is a dual review with Zoning, or Title 19. The code now has
permitting, review and certification of flood. In talking with the Planning
Department, what they wanted to retain was the structural design standards only.
Assisted living, the code now has defined assisted living residence. It was
developed by the Department of Health in conjunction with their licensing
requirement. DOH has been working on these amendments for many years. One
big change where they defined the level of assistance needed for residents to
respond in an emergency. Can the residents exit the building with or without
assistance? Currently, residents would be either classified either ambulatory or
non-ambulatory. The number of residents determines how the building will be
designed and where they are permitted to be located, if they're allowed to be on
the upper floors or on the main, on the first floor. Standards for storm shelters.
-6-
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The code now has engineering design guidelines for community storm shelters,
residential safe rooms, State and County owned high occupancy buildings. As
stated earlier, we have Gary Chock here. Gary has been instrumental in assisting
the Building Code Council with the engineering portions of the new code. Fire
sprinklers in dwellings. This has been a hot issue across the nation. Currently
we're going to delete fire sprinklers in dwellings. It'll probably show up in a
future code. Wind design standards for Maui County. State is in a hurricane
prone region. Wind and exposure maps were developed through the Office of
Planning and NOAA. Gary is gonna be talking about that more in depth. Our
Housing Code, our old Housing Code. Setbacks, buildings height and story. It's
a dual review with Zoning and Title 19. It was used when Title 19 had no
developmental standards for Interim and Rural. So areas like Maui Meadows,
Pukalani, you'll see homes built 15 feet from the front, six and ten feet from the
side, versus 25 feet front, 15 feet side and rear. Another problem is the Housing
Code limits dwellings to two-story. Within the Interim Rural and Ag districts,
there is no story. It's overall height. So it would be permitted based on zoning,
but not per Housing Code. So they would have to either change the design or
come in for a variance. Dwelling unit interior connections. The Housing Code
requires all habitable rooms to be within the dwelling unit, meaning enclosed
hallways or interior or exterior weather-protected connections between these
rooms. The Building Code has minimum room sizes, ceiling height, light and
ventilation and substandard buildings. In previous Building Codes, we've deleted
these requirements and referred them to the Housing Code. So these will be
picked up either through the IRC or IBC. So, in summary, we're, we've looked at
the Code, we tried to eliminate many of the duplication reviews by different
agencies. We increased the exempt additional work, create timelines or limits for
agency review, wanted to be consistent with all the other Codes for administration
and enforcement, have included DOH's licensing requirements to be consistent
with them, and the bottom line is to provide for safer buildings. Mahalo. Thank
you.
CHAIR COCPiRAN: Thank you, Mr. Chun. And I guess, Mr. Chun, is Mr. Chock
gonna blend right into our next presentation?
MR. CHUN: That's correct.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. We'll give you a few minutes, Mr. Jensen. No? Okay.
MR. JENSEN: Fifteen seconds.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Fifteen seconds, we'll be back on line.
MR. CHOCK: I wanna thank the Council for giving me the opportunity to give this
explanatory presentation. And some of it will be somewhat technical, but I hope
-7-
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I, I give it at a level where it's helpful for your decision-making process. Okay,
as it's been previously discussed, since 2007, there has been a State Building
Code. And that Building Code provides a basis for the counties to develop their
own county building codes, what we're going through this morning So this is
just in backdrop to that particular statute. The, that law, creating the State
Building Code, did establish from the Legislature what the State Building Code
should include. So I've highlighted the things here with, from that text, which are
relevant to structural design standards, which I'll be going through this morning.
So among these is the International Building Code, as Jarvis has explained. And
also he mentioned some provisions relating to emergency shelters for hurricane
resistance. And this actually is a requirement that comes to us from the 2005 and
2007 State legislature. And that law also dictated that the State Building Code
should include, should cover residential and hurricane resistive structural
standards for residences and existing buildings. So that framework was utilized to
develop the State Building Code, and I'm here to help explain those aspects of it
as it pertains to your County Code. And it was mentioned that there's a deadline
for this. That's April 16 is when the two-year deadline expires for adoption by
the, by the counties. Again, I'll just go through this rapidly. As Jarvis has
explained, there's two Codes that are being adopted. They, they had been
designed to work with each other. They're both from the ICC, and essentially the
IBC applies to most institutional commercial structures, pretty much all structures
except the detached one- and two-family dwellings and townhouses not more than
three stories tall, which are covered by the International Residential Code. The
International Residential Code was a, essentially a simpler format of a code
developed for residences for more moderate levels of wind speed. Let me go
through some of the things in which the IBC differs from the old UBC which the
UBC is sort of a 1997 vintage code and this is the 2006 code that we're operating
on now. So again, some of this is technical but as a structural engineer, when I
look at it, I see it as being . . .(inaudible). . . more flexible and less stringent than
the old code. We used to talk about seismic zones, but those have been replaced
by maps that give the values of for design explicitly. And so as a result, there's a
more lenient determination of the seismic design requirements. And it's more
scientifically based. When we talk about designing structures, we either look at
what the loads are, the demand on the structure, and we also look at what, what is
the strength or what is the capacity of the structure to resist those loads. So you
can think of it as sort of two sides to an equation. One is the loads and the other is
the capacity. So if the loads come down, that's sort of a relaxation, but if you
raise the capacity or you recognize an increase in capacity that exists, that also
makes the code easier to comply with. And so, for wood frame structures, the
IBC essentially allows some reduction. For wind design, there's new provisions
that have simplified methods of design which are useful for smaller projects. And
there are also some other technical refinements that essentially, again
scientifically based, that will tend to reduce the loads on structures. So that
essentially helps to make construction more economical. Some other provisions.
8
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Parking structures, they're live loads on the slabs. Live loads are sort of things
that are not related to the weight of the structure, but in the cars and so forth.
Those loads have been reduced. There's a, in concrete construction, there's a 10
percent reduction of design load, so there's essentially, these things are essentially
dealing with a more economical and more efficient way of design. There's
another simplified wood frame construction manual that's permitted, that does
allow more load capacity so it recognizes more inherent strength in the wood
frame systems then previously allowed. And also for the modern cold-form, high
grade steel frame structures, there's some new methods that are more efficient and
more economical. In fire requirements, the new code gives more credit for
beneficial features that allows designers to make use of that to, say, create
buildings that are larger in size than previously allowed. Okay. So those are
items in the national codes that, in fact, are more efficient and more economical
than the old UBC. Now I wanna go through some technical run through of
structural amendments in the Maui County Code, and some of these I'll go into
more detail than others. I'll focus mostly on the hurricane and wind resistive
requirements. But I thought I should mention that the new code has a design rain
load map that's based on rain intensity. So actually in the UBC, there wasn't any
requirements for... okay, how much rainfall do you account for in design of
roofs? It was basically left to judgment. But here we have new data based on the
National Weather Service data that defines this more explicitly. So that goes to
better designs that are safer. Special inspection verification of compliance with
the code has been clarified with a simpler system and a simpler system of
reporting the results that I think are appropriate for Hawaii. We do have the wood
treatment requirements for Hawaii. If we had adopted the IBC without any
Hawaiian amendments, you would have wood frame homes built without any
termite treatment, which would be wrong. So part of the process is to take into
account Hawaii conditions in developing a code that is appropriate here.
Likewise, we have ground protection measures against termites. You know,
chemical or physical barriers against termites are included. The other items
moving forward in this is hurricane sheltering provisions and Jarvis made a short
note of this. There's three basic sections. One is a community storm shelter.
This is a voluntary standard. It's not required, but it's there because if the County
wants to pursue getting a FEMA grant for building one of these, then you have to
have the standards in the code. They're especially hardened types of storm
shelters. There is the provisions on the Hawaii residential safe room, which is an
optional room. I'll go to this further in the presentation about how that's applied.
And then there's the high occupancy State and county buildings. So these are
standards that essentially make a high occupancy building, basically a building
that has large assembly rooms within it, it makes them shelter capable for
hurricanes. But this again applies to State- and county-owned buildings only, not
commercial. And then finally, there's Hawaii wind maps that were developed
through NOAA and State of Hawaii sponsorship. Okay. This is just the rainfall
maps that I alluded to earlier. So again, these are one-hour rainfall. So this
9
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covers these heavy downpour conditions for 100-year storms. With hurricanes,
Hawaii is in a hurricane-prone region, and for areas that are essentially flat, flat
land conditions, Hawaii wind speed is 105 miles an hour. But I wanna note that if
you have a hurricane like Hurricane Iniki, a near Category 3 storm, then we
actually, on Kauai, had winds in the 130 to 160 mile per hour range. The wind
maps that were developed actually took ten years from the initial studies. And
then this was adopted by the State Building Code Council. And more recently it
was awarded the Outstanding Achievement in Civil Engineering 2000, actually
2010, by the Hawaii Chapter of the American Society of Civil Engineers and also
one of the national regions of the western states. They're also nationally
recognized in the American Society of Civil Engineers Standard for minimum
design loads. And what, and they're also available electronically on a website, so
there's no cost for getting these maps to the public or to the design professional or
construction industry. What they basically do is they account for the effect of
mountainous terrain and valley gorges through maps that incorporate the research
that was done over a ten-year period. So for the engineers, and they would go to
these maps to pull out an appropriate factor that modifies the load to take into
account some amplification or some shielding that may occur locally. The other
thing that's there are effective wind speed maps. So basically, this for, you know,
the engineers think about loads, and loads are related to the winds. We created
these maps that basically indicate, okay, what, how much is the wind amplified or
diminished in a certain area. So these are essentially micro-zoned wind maps for
the County. And one thing I would note is Maui in particular has some areas
which, when you take into account the chances of hurricanes and where they ever
come from and so forth, there are some areas that have actually reduced wind
speeds relative to the 105 mile an hour that I mentioned earlier. So that happens
to be in the areas that are more heavily developed on Maui, so there's an overall
reduction of construction costs using these maps compared to the national code. I
can show this I guess in a somewhat simpler style. This is taken from the IRC
amendments. And what it's showing in green are the areas where the wind speeds
are, in fact, lower than the national code would otherwise dictate because of the
effect of the high mountains that you have. So when this happens, you either
have a reduced load in the IBC or you can go to this more simplified International
Residential Code to design according to that. So it has a broad applicability
throughout Maui, so again more economical construction. I wanna talk about
glazing protection. Under the IBC 2006, there was a provision for requiring
impact-resistive glazing in all buildings without exception. Based on research
that was done in 2000 by the Hawaii Hurricane Relief Fund, we understood that
the economics of that were not correct for Hawaii. So we worked with State Civil
Defense to create an amendment with some exceptions. So the Maui County
Code does allow a design where the structural design can essentially make up for
the effect of broken glazing. Broken glazing generally will create higher internal
pressure that acts upward against the roof at the same time that the wind is pulling
it upward externally. But if you beef up the structural design, you can, you can
- 10 -
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mitigate and accommodate that effect. So, now there are certain structures that,
that should still have glazing protection. So I wanted to point this out. And so if
you, so these categories of structures under the Maui Code would still require
glazing protection. So there are these high-occupancy public buildings that are
meant for housing and large assemblage of people that would typically be selected
for sheltering. If you have health care facilities with more than 50 patients, very
high public occupancy buildings with more than 5,000. This is sort of your
convention center or conference facility. Buildings or other structures designed as
essential facilities, hospitals, police and fire stations, those have to be functional
after a hurricane. You don't want to have them go down. So you wanna have
them protected. And other structures that might create a hazard to the
community, or have larger quantities of toxic substances. So these buildings,
logically, should still have glazing protection. The others don't necessarily have
10 have it based on the amendment that we created. So I'll go a little bit further
into what has evolved in terms of an option to create a Hawaii residential safe
room. So what we're doing is that if, where the IBC would normally require the
glazing to be impact protected for all the exterior windows, and that's a fairly
high cost. So what we've done is we've created an option so if a residence does
not have glazing protection or a builder or developer determines that
economically they do not want to provide that, then they would provide a single
room with stronger wall integrity against windbome debris. So we culled this out
for the so called R-3 occupancies, which is there's a lot of words there, but it
basically means these one- and two-family dwellings and other types of facilities
that are primarily residential in nature, but not, and not commercial. So again, if
you decide not to protect the windows, then you create this safe room, which is a
refuge during a hurricane. So the background to this is that essentially Hawaii, in
Hawaii, you don't have enough landmass to cause a lessening of storm intensity
after landfall, and so therefore, you can't evacuate to someplace where you're free
from hurricane effects if you, if, in Hawaii. Public shelter space is severely
limited. There's nowhere near the capacity needed to shelter people in public
shelters so there's gonna be a large number of people rejected from being able to
go to a shelter because it will just be full. The IBC and MC required all windows
to be protected, but we're creating this local amendment, if you create this one
huge refuge. That's, so that's the option. So it is a lower cost option than
protecting all the, getting the special glazing. And it's actually, we've done
testing through the University of Hawaii that shows that creating a safe room is
actually very simple. You, the wall assemblage just needs to have a certain
thickness of plywood or 22-gauge sheet metal, which is extremely light and that
would, is sufficient to reject the windbome debris from entering that room. If you
have a window, then that one window or two is gonna have protective glazing, but
that's far cheaper than protecting the whole home. The door would be a solid
wood door or one with at least three-quarter inch plywood. So very simple
measures can be used to create these safe rooms. Okay. Oop, sorry. Wrong
direction. Okay. So let me just summarize then. We're established, we've got an
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established Hawaii State Building Code, and there's a deadline for adopting this
at the local county level. There's the IBC and the IRC. The 1RC is covering just
these one- and two-family homes and townhomes, and the IBC is covering
everything else. These two codes allow more design flexibility than the current
UBC that's being utilized. So I think it's helpful. We do have local amendments
that account for Hawaii and Maui environmental conditions and our natural
hazards that we have here. The wind provisions are based on nationally
recognized research, and in summary, overall the structural amendments are
mostly cost savings over the unmodified national IBC and IRC. So that I think,
from a structural integrity as well as economic standpoint, the local amendments
are quite helpful. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Chock. And Members, we'll recess the meeting
for a few moments to reset the room and then open the floor for discussion,
questions, and answers. Thank you. We are in recess. . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

9:51 a.m.
9:53 a.m.

CHAIR COCHRAN: Infrastructure Management Committee meeting will now
reconvene. And thank you for the presentations. Members, at this point the floor
will be open for question and answers that you might have. . .questions that you
might have for the Department and the presenters.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I got one.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I was kind of interested in regards to
the exemption of sprinklers for one- and two-bedroom homes. So I would gather
that the fire hydrants would be playing a major role in fire protection. And the
cost for fire hydrants, especially Upcountry where you get a lot of standpipes,
who assume the cost to replace this fire hydrants?
MR. GOODE: I'll answer that. Madam Chair, Mr. Pontanilla, under the existing Codes
and this proposed Code, any structure still has to meet some basic requirements of
our Fire Code. And my understanding is that, is that if there's not a hydrant
within a certain distance or a standpipe, then the applicant is generally required to
upgrade those lines. Sometimes as an alternative, they can, they may be able to
sprinkler the home to meet the Fire Code requirements. What we're doing in this
Code is we're not making it mandatory to sprinkler the home.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: They still can do that, though.
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MR. GOODE: Still can, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: In some cases, that would be acceptable to the, to the Fire Code.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So it wouldn't hold up their building permits?
MR. GOODE: Well, if the permit, depending on the number of structures on the parcel
already, et cetera, it's gonna have to have either generally the Fire Department or
the Water Department sign off on that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, any... yes, Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair Mr. Goode, in, in section
105.2, I guess with the reference to increase value of dwelling repairs from 2,000
to 5,000. I don't know how you got the 5,000 level. However, because it is that
process. . .the permitting process for repairs, was there not a consideration for a
higher level, say perhaps 10 to 15 thousand dollars for repairs to a home versus
the 5,000 level? Because for $5,000 nowadays, I don't know what you can do
that, you know, is a benefit other than perhaps changing the kitchen door. So I
think the higher the level, the more functional it might be in providing expeditious
processes for homeowners to actually do some improvements. Could you provide
some comment please?
MR. GOODE: Sure, Mr. Mateo. I'll start and then maybe I'd like to have Mr. Chun
chime is as well, but the current Code has two different classifications. It has
residential repairs up to 2,000 are exempt from a building permit. And that would
be repairing something that would normally require a permit. So the front door
fell off or some windows were destroyed. And it allows commercial up to 5,000.
That's our current Code. So we knew that 2,000 was kind of light, as we like to
say of what you described, and the ability to get certain things accomplished. So
we rose it to five to match the commercial, so that was kind of our basis there. As
far as the types of applications we've seen, maybe Mr. Chun could describe that.
But I imagine that at some level, you know, the house burned down. The whole
thing needs to be repaired . So that's the extremes that I always say, we should
get a permit, we should build this up to current Code. So somewhere in between
is the magic, magic number.
MR. CHUN: Mr. Mateo, usually that's one of the exemptions that may be misused
because many people think repairs are, or this value of repairs also include
additions and alterations. So they usually increase their scope. And that's how
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they usually get caught. And they say, they tell our inspectors, I thought I could
do repairs up to $5,000 or... And, but when you look at the work, they've
enclosed their garage, enclosed their or converted some room, added a new patio
or something. Said, oh I'm just repairing everything, you know. So it's a value
that's very hard to, to make all proposals, you know, comply with. I mean you
could have a dwelling, you could have a hotel, you could have an apartment, you
could have a commercial building. It's, it's very hard because you have smaller
buildings and you have real large buildings. It's hard to put a value to each type
of building or each type of work.
COUNCILMEMBER MAI EO: Okay. So overall, what I hear then is the Department is
firm in standing on the $5,000 limit for residential dwellings primarily because of
what you had just said, the taking advantage of the, how the word repair is
interpreted?
MR. CHUN: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MA1EO: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair, but I still think the
10,000, 15,000 is the better way to look at the ordinance if it is to provide repair
only because of today's costs. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair Mateo. Mr. Couch? Oh, wait, sorry. Before
you proceed, Mr. Couch, I'd like to recognize Councilmember Baisa has joined
us. Thank you, Ms. Baisa. And she's also a non-voting Member, so I guess
you're quite interested and thank you again for attending.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair My pleasure.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Just as a follow-up to Chair
Mateo's question, would you guys be opposed to a 10,000 or a $15,000 limit on
here?
MR. GOODE: Maybe what I would like to do is, you know, understand a little bit more
from staff what, what types of things they see. You know, again, we are pulling
numbers out of the air a little bit, admittedly so. It's not out of the realm. If it
was $100,000, I think we'd definitely balk.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
MR. CHUN: Maybe I can expand. You know, if you're a homeowner, usually they
don't value your own time. So they'll just go strictly with material value, not
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worksman value. So they'll say, my materials in total cost $2,000 with no labor
value. So when you tack on this labor value, it increases it a lot, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that's I guess that kind of goes more towards Chair
Mateo's and my concern, and I think everybody else's, is that people don't realize
that you have to do what it, the market rate if you were to hire a contractor, right.
That's where that value comes from?
MR. CHUN: Yeah, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, so you can't just say oh, materials. Okay. So that
makes it even more sensible to go to about 10 or 15 thousand because contractors
are expensive. You know, my labor is, oh, a lot less, but I don't have the
expertise that the contractors have.
MR. CHUN: This, this, just add one more point. The repair is actually our amendment,
not a Building Code listed amendment. So actually, when you look at the Code,
when you do a repair, you're supposed to come in for a building permit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. CHUN: Right. So we're just setting this level of value. And everybody values it a
little different.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All right. Thank you. I'm sorry, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Go ahead, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If that's the case, maybe in, in the Code, you wanna
define how you determine the value. So it's not just, because right in the Code it
doesn't say it's just the materials. You must, it must be at market rate, or
something along those lines as to how you determine the value so, so it makes it
more clear to the residence's owner. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Member, Mr. Hokama? You had your
hand up.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, since we're on this component of, I
believe, exemptions, or what might... My experience with Lanai issues here is the
opposite. You know, people go to repair a six-foot wooden fence. Well now that
wooden fence is now a newly PVC type of wall barrier. And then for whatever
reason, they choose to extend the roof line from the house to that fence line. It's
part of our problem with right-of-ways, County easements, that now, what I call a
Maui structure is adjacent and abutting the County's asphalt road. That not
- 15 -
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supposed to happen if we do it right. You know, now we're gonna deal with it
later, with one variance or some other excuse of how to make something wrong
right again. You know, I get problems with that kind of mentality. I think what
we want to know though is, with the seven-foot fence, what was wrong with the
six-foot fence?
MR. Cl-TUN: That's a good question. In the past, most materials, like chain link or vinyl
type fences, the material already comes six feet in height. So when you look at a
fence, it needs to be supported. So the, usually, the columns that support it extend
that six feet in height. In the newer codes, or more newer code, I believe in the
2012 IBC, they address that concern. So this is, this seven feet is in a newer code.
So we picked it out of there and wanted to add it to our exemptions.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So now you're gonna have the seven-foot fence with
an eight-foot pole.
MR. GOODE: I think the intent here is to make it seven-feet top, include the top of the
post. We also include when you have ground that's not flat, so the fence tends to
be stepped. So there will be a portion, a step that's a little higher above the
ground. So make the whole thing under seven, and as Mr. Chun indicated, a lot of
the materials that they buy is standard six feet, the actual fencing stuff. So that
gives you enough room to step it and account for the post and keep it under seven
feet.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And then my question is, and I think it's important for
us to know, what is your assessment of how much property is still under Interim
in this County? Is there a lot that we need to be, should there be a concern that we
still have not appropriately placed parcels in a appropriate zoning category, and
that we still have these lands in Interim?
MR. GOODE: My understanding is that, of course, a lot of the Interim has been rolled
out into other zoning categories, but there still is some. And I honestly don't
know the number of parcels. But I do know that this body passed development
standards, or zoning standards for Interim that we didn't have previously. That's
where the Housing Code came in with those. So now that you have standards in
Interim for height and setbacks. At least from our side, we're not concerned
about the number of Interim parcels. We can handle that, gives us reason to
delete, another reason to delete the Housing Code, and have the Zoning Code for
Interim to handle that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Are we gonna be given a list of everything that you're
deleting that currently is part of the Maui thing? And I bring it up because we all
get our annual query about issues with animal noise, sound, sound complaints,
what have you. The current Code talks about those structures, right, in your yard.
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They must be x amount of feet from your main dwelling wall, whether it be a
chicken coop or a dog pen. So if it is there, the plan is to delete it? And if so, can
you tell me why?
MR. GOODE: Sure. I'll give it my best shot here. In the Housing Code, we don't have
provisions as relate directly to noise. We do have a provision that relates to
animal control, and generally these would be farm animals, not necessarily dogs
or cats. So it could include chickens, could include pigs, could be a horse. And
that they are to be kept, and I think the operative word here is kept, 20 feet from a
structure. So while the animals can run loose from time to time, if there's a coop
or some kind of pen, it should be 20 feet from that structure on the parcel, but all
neighboring structures. So if my house is next to your house, if I have one, it's
gotta be 20 feet from your house as well as from my house.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's gotta be my house and your house.
MR. GOODE: Right. And generally if it's 20 feet away from the person who owns it's
house, it's generally 20 feet away from someone else's house. But you gotta
check. But that structure, the coop or the pen or whatever would probably, well
it's a structure. So it needs to follow the setbacks anyway. So if the setbacks for
that particular property are six, ten or fifteen feet, say in Rural or Ag, we're gonna
get the effective 20 feet anyway from the neighbors at least. But as far as, it
might be closer to the person's house, allowed to go closer to the person's house,
but at least from the neighbor's perspective, it's pretty much the same. And if
there's noise concerns, the difference from being 20 feet away and 14 feet away is
negligible.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: True. But the key is you can get rid of that illegal
structure if it's illegal.
MR. GOODE: Right. We can do that under the existing Codes and the proposed Codes.
COUNC lLMEMBER HOKAMA: Is that being planned, is the Department planning to
maintain that in our new revised adoption, or is that gonna be deleted?
MR. GOODE: We're proposing to delete it. We feel that certainly as it relates to
animals and being kept a certain distance from residents. Because that's like a
health code or a zoning code. It might be more appropriate to be in a zoning
ordinance if it's still desired to be kept or perhaps an animal control ordinance of
some sort, but not in a Building Code where we're looking at the structures,
integrity of the buildings.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: They got some unique structures for certain type of
housing of animals, I can tell you that. Multiple story structures for housing of
-17-
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animals. So we may wanna keep it, Chair, because more bullets. It's easier to
down the target. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, any further discussion here?
Mr.--let me go with Mr. White and, even though non-voting Member, and then
I'll go to Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I agree with the concerns about the,
the $5,000 limit on, on repairs, especially when you look at situations like we had
with the tsunami that came in. But what I'm assuming that you would suspend
the need for permits if you were faced with repairs on several hundred buildings
all coming in at the same time for a permit. And whether you're commercial or
residential, you're likely gonna wanna get whatever was busted up by the water
repaired in a fairly timely basis and get back up and running. How would you
deal with a situation such as the damage from a tsunami or some other type of
flooding? Is there some, some way that an emergency can be declared or dealt
with differently than is outlined here?
MR. GOODE: Maybe I'll start answering that question, then I'll ask Mr. Chun to chime
in and maybe Mr. Chock might have some information, too. But first we have the
initial response, obviously. Hopefully people have been evacuated. Then there'd
be immediately thereafter, once people are safe, we would actually assist in going
in and evaluate whether the buildings are habitable or not. Assuming they're
habitable, or usable, there'll be sections that need to get repaired quickly. Right,
and so I guess your question is, under these Building Code amendments that
we're discussing today, are there provisions for some type of either expedited
permitting or perhaps no permitting required for certain levels of repairs?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Correct.
MR. GOODE: So now I'll ask Mr. Chun to answer that part.
COUNCILMEMBER WHILE: He gets the easy part, right?
MR. CHUN: If you look at your amendments, or your proposed amendments on Page
13, Section 105.2.1, Emergency reconstruction. Building Code, sorry. This is a
process that would, is limited to just dwellings. So to answer your question,
Council member, there's nothing in for commercial. In this case, the Governor, I
believe, would have to state it's a disaster.
COUNCILMEMBER WWI E: But it only applies to residential?
MR. CHUN: That's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHI1E: Okay. Wouldn't it make sense to have that apply to
commercial as well?
MR. CHUN: At this point, we haven't looked at that portion. My understanding with
speaking to the building officials on Kauai, if it's, if it's a real large event and
.FEMA is mobilized, usually they will do or conduct their own permitting process
in order I guess to make sure that the funding and everything's accounted for. So
my understanding, I'm not sure which disaster, which hurricane, FEMA, the Feds
actually came in and ran their permitting office. So I know I not answering your
question specifically but that may happen.
COUNCILMEMBER WHI lb: That helps a bit. But my concern is, if there's a major
disaster, we're gonna be likely all gonna be shut down pretty much. If it's a
disaster that creates some damage, let's say it creates $100,000 damage in each
building along the shoreline, the permitting process is not gonna work very easily.
And we're also gonna, because we're not completely shut down, we're gonna be
wanting to get back up and running again as quickly as we can so that we can
generate, keep from losing jobs and generating taxes and so forth. So it may be
something that we should be considering, 'cause I can say from my perspective, if
I need to get some work done to get my hotel back up and running, I'm probably
not gonna be coming and knocking on your door to get a permit if the line is
around the block, so. I mean, that's just a reality that we're, that I have to deal
with, and I guess I'm just asking if there's some way that we can deal with that.
MR. GOODE: Yeah. Let's take a look at that 'cause yeah, you're right in that the
commercial is not included in this particular provision. It sounded like what
you're describing if it's the type of work, I mean, if the place is damaged beyond
all recognition, it's not something you can just go get the materials that might be
left on island and fix it.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MR. GOODE: So in that, I mean a longer permitting process in that would actually
match up with the time and financing and figuring out how you're gonna pay for
it.
COUNCILMEMBER

win b: Right.

MR. GOODE: But if it's smaller, and it's larger than the $5,000 exemption for repairs,
maybe it's 100,000 or a couple hundred thousand dollars. Maybe that's a
different category.
COUNCILMEMBER WHILE: Let me give you an example. Let's say that the water
run up was 100 feet into my property and it soaked all the floors and a couple feet
- 19 -

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
January 30, 2012

up the walls because of the seepage. I'd probably have say 30 rooms that were
impacted that I'd have to rip out all the, all the wall board, replace, replace all of
that, replace carpets et cetera, et cetera. That's more than, that's probably more
than $100,000 of damage. But I would like to think that in an event like that,
where we're simply replacing what was there, that we would have some way to
expedite that permitting process, because at that level of damage, there's probably
materials on, you know, on island that could handle it. But you're right. If it's a
major, if everything, if I get one building taken out and others significantly
damaged, then you're right. The materials aren't gonna be here, so.
MR. GOODE: Okay. We'll take a look at it. There's, we'll have to look, you know, the
flood hazard ordinance would come into play perhaps. And additionally, things
you mentioned like say carpeting, furnishings et cetera, aren't covered in the
building permit anyway, so we wouldn't even value those. It would just be the
work that's related to that would be required of a building permit. So we'll take a
look at that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHI1B: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. White. Thank you, Director. And Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Maybe for Mr. Chock. When you
were doing your presentation, what caught my eye is the emergency shelters. I
know the County have indicated emergency shelters throughout Maui County,
and should this thing go through as far as the Building Codes and structural
design standards, now that we know that again, if we accept this, who's
responsible to, I guess retrofit, so that it meets the standards for these emergency
shelters?
MR. CHOCK: I can address your question. The Building Code in the sections that I
described, those particular sections, apply to new buildings. So there isn't a claw
back to existing buildings to require them to meet that. It's just for the new
structures that, all those classifications. For existing shelters, State Civil Defense,
with funding from the State Legislature, has been going through a program of
retrofitting existing school buildings and so forth to improve or harden their
exteriors for sheltering purposes. So they're essentially doing that on a case by
case basis, doing some investigation of what the problem is, and then creating a
project to address those particular weaknesses in the existing structures. But
typically those retrofits don't go the, the whole distance towards making them
what we're looking at for new buildings, because, as you know, the cost for
retrofit is something that's higher than putting that feature in a new building. So,
but there is a program existing that is looking at shelters across the State, finding
out which are the highest priorities for addressing problems, and then doing some
retrofits.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. And a fast question for
Mr. Goode. When you was questioned by Member Hokama, in regards to, you
know, setbacks and the like of like coops and pens, you specifically say Rural and
Ag. What about residential subdivisions?
MR. GOODE: Yeah. The same would apply in residential, say whatever setbacks apply.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTAMLLA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Yeah, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I appreciate the
opportunity. I'm concerned with the section that talks about existing structures.
And it's pretty clear that it says that buildings in existence at the time of the
adoption of the Code may have their existing use or occupancy continued. But
here's the interesting part. It says if such use or occupancy was legal at the time
of the adoption of the Code provided such continued use does not constitute a
hazard to the general safety and welfare of the occupant and the public. How do
you administer this? Who makes that decision?
MR. GOODE: I'll start, and then I think I'm gonna pass it to Mr. Chun again. In general
under the Building Code, the building official is the Director. So ultimately, if
there's some provision to the Code where there's a disagreement between the
applicant and us, if you will, eventually it will roll up to our office for a decision.
Our decision can appealed to the Board of Variances and Appeals. That's the
general framework. As relates to the specific wording, I'm gonna ask Mr. Chun
on how he's interpreted this.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Goode.
MR. CHUN: Council member, this is actually a State amendment, a Statewide
amendment. I guess this would give the building official the power to go... if
there's a distinct hazard, let's say somebody's welding and he operates some kind
of business next to a residential property and it's zoned commercial, and maybe
he's welding or doing something hazardous next door, but let's say it's
grandfathered in or existing. This will give the building official the power to
provide or power to have them make changes, maybe provide a firewall or
something, or some kind of, just try to mitigate whatever hazard that's, you know,
on property. It doesn't, it's not specific to one hazard or another, yeah.
CO'UNCILMEMBER BAISA: So really it's the kuleana or the discretion of the building
official to decide if there is some concern and then the existing building will be
affected anyway.
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MR. CHUN: Yeah, that's correct. Yeah.
COUNCILIVIEMBER BAISA: Okay. Well I think that's really important that that's
clear, because I think there's concern about existing buildings and how new
policies apply. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. And before I acknowledge Mr. White and
then Mr. Hokama, I just warma mention that we have a woman who arrived after
the close of our testimony but has submitted four pages of testimony that we will
put into the record and get distributed later. So just to reassure the young lady
who has arrived. Next, Mr. White, followed by Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER WHIth: Thank you, Chair. Question on the wind velocities
calculation. Do you know if we have any records of recorded wind velocities in
various areas of Maui?
MR. CHOCK: I'm sure there are but, you know, weather stations are somewhat sparsely
located and, you know, data has to essentially be filtered to take into account
neighboring structures and, you know, whether, at what height the measurement
was taken, by what instrument, and so forth. So I'm not sure if this is gonna
address your question, but the wind maps that we created are based on wind
tunnel and computer modeling of the terrain. So it's essentially experimentally
derived in the laboratory in creating the data about which the maps were
generated.
COUNCILIVLEMBER WHITE: The question is though if we have, if we have some
historical data, does that historical data match up in any way with the computer
modeling? The reason I ask that is because when we were considering the
formation of hurricane relief fund, one of the issues was that neither Maui nor the
Big Island had ever been hit with a hurricane or hurricane force winds, because,
for lack of a better explanation, the height of Mauna Kea, Mauna Loa, Haleakala,
I guess Hualalai to a lesser degree, acts as a stick being stuck in the spokes of that
hurricane turning as a wheel. And that basically knocks down the wind velocity
by breaking up the stream or breaking up the flow. So I'm just wondering if we,
if we have any historical data that we can match up to the computer models,
because I don't think it's the same impact, that we would have the same impact
here on Maui that they did on Kauai as an example. So I'm just wondering if we
have anything that matches, matches it up?
MR. CHOCK: Okay. Well, with respect to shielding phenomenon, the maps that we
generated do take into account topographic shielding. And that's why some of the
wind speeds are lower in the map than the baseline wind speed. On the
occurrence of hurricanes and so forth, you know, we've over the years had
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numerous occasions to double check with the National Weather Service, Central
Pacific Hurricane Center and University of Hawaii, Department of Meteorology,
as well as researchers commissioned by the Hawaii Hurricane Relief Fund in
2000. And what we're told is that the mountains of Hawaii do not provide a
mitigating effect against the hurricanes. With respect to the size of the hurricane
and the height of the hurricane wind field, it's overwhelming over the mountain
masses that we do have. So it's their position, National Weather Service and
University of Hawaii, that the frequency of hurricanes for Maui and Hawaii are
not being affected by the mountain masses. There is some effect of sea surface
temperature. Sea surface temperatures are slightly cooler towards the east than
they are towards Kauai. So there's a little bit of that. But essentially the
hurricane doesn't get cut off by the mountains. They can get cut off by vertical
wind shear where the winds blow in the one direction at one atmospheric
elevation regime, and the other direction up above, and that can shear a hurricane.
And that sometimes occurs before they arrive here. But anyway, the maps are
based on the hurricane frequencies that come out of, you know, the long-term
computer simulations of the Central Pacific.
COUNCILMEMBER WHILE: Well, the reason I bring that up is this information was
provided to us by NOAA back then. And I tracked a hurricane about seven or
eight years ago that was coming straight at us and it was packing winds of about
105 miles an hour. And as it approached the Big Island, it simply broke up, it
split into two, so.
MR. CHOCK: So that's probably the wind shear effect. But I can forward you some...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But doesn't, you know, when the hurricanes get over
land and hit mountain ranges, I guess they're not drawing the energy from the
ocean anymore. But they diminish very dramatically once they hit land, so I was
told that's because of the, because the uneven nature of the topography, but oh
well.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. White. Thank you. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. You know, Mr. White deals with it in
actuality and not in some kind of test scenario. But, you know, one of the things
that we heard this morning, Chair, and I would like to ask if the Depaitment has it
eventually, in one of the presentations said the majority or most of this revisions
will have positive cost savings. I'm interested in those that will cost our, this
County or our people more. So what is gonna be more cost, costlier, is something
I would be interested in, if we are able to be provided. I'm on the other side of
Mr. White's comments. We deal, besides the hurricane, we deal with the tsunami.
And we already spent good money with Prescott College where we have scenarios
of Kihei half flooded and half underwater whether it be through a fault, a shifting
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of the Big Island, what have you. We've been told in 30 minutes, we may have
Kihei half flooded. So, since we have wind now... numbers and wind studies, I
thought if maybe why aren't we having wave studies and wave maps to show us
how those potential areas may need to be having different type of Code
applications since we know that's where it's gonna be flooded if the tsunami does
hit us in that scenario. We have any comments from either Mr. Chun or Mr.
Goode?
MR. GOODE: While they're conferring, we did I think a portion of a slide talking about
the flood hazard ordinance. There's a flood provision in the Code. Because we
have flood provisions in our Codes already in Title 19, which actually, we
believe, more stringent, we're deleting that section. However, the Planning
Department, who administers that flood hazard, said but keep the structural
portions of the Building Code that relate to flood. So water moving, coming into
a structure. So we're keeping, we're proposing to keep those provisions. So that
would give the designers--I believe Mr. Chock could chime in perhaps--the
designers then they would have, okay, this is the kind of forces we'd be seeing as
relates to moving water, and design accordingly.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So why would we have that placed with a planner
versus an engineer, since for me this is more of an engineering issue than a
planning issue.
MR. GOODE: Well, the Planning Department has engineers to administer this section of
Code. It may be in the Charter as well, I'm not certain. I'd have to, I don't know
the history well enough to say why it's where it is.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. I'm with you, Mr. Goode. I don't know why
we moved land use and codes years ago. It didn't make sense then, it still doesn't
make sense to me today. But that was one of my issues. You know, I don't see
us making changes regarding the flooding issues, or the tsunami issues. I mean,
West Maui to South Maui. You know, I still seeing building, I see us still s
saying it's okay to build on flat land. Don't elevate your structure. Although
smart kama' ainas, if you look on Front Street, have elevated their structures so the
garage is on the bottom and the house is on the top. You know, that's my kind of
suggestions I would hope we would keep in the common sense. But I'm with Mr.
White. I would hope that when you look for those mitigating situations in an
emergency, that maybe up to a certain amount again.., they would SMA if you by
the ocean, that you allow certified licensed professionals to sign off and say I'm
putting my license on the line to do this type of emergency work. I guarantee it is
no expansion, renovation or improvement. I'm just doing repair. And you let that
licensed individual put his license, like I said, on the line to do the emergency
work for a hotel or a residence. And maybe that is something that might be
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acceptable since the professional's license is what you relying upon for those
good decisions and judgments. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair. Director, on Page 12 of the bill,
you're talking about the temporary tents and whatnot. The 72 hours for events
sponsored by, and I'm not even gonna pronounce that word, organization
approved by the building official. First of all, the definition of that word, can you
even say it? Elee... eleem...
MR. GOODE: This is like spelling bee.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I know. That's pretty bad.
MR. GOODE: It's like eleemosynary.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Anyway...
MR. GOODE: It means nonprofit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, actually it's a charitable thing and charity, it's
really, if you are sure it's a nonprofit, then I'm okay with that. But the definition
is a little off. 'Cause I wanted to look that up. But approved by the building
official, wouldn't it be something more, you know, 501(c)3. If it has a 501(c)3,
it's good enough. Or do you not...

MR. GOODE: We can...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I mean it just puts more burden on you, and then
somebody says well, wait a minute, I'm a nonprofit, and you say no.
MR. GOODE: I think we could certainly work out the details internally, but the word
that's used, however we say it, has been picked up. It is used, I think, in Title 19,
a couple of locations, so there might be some history on it. But what we
envisioned is that an organization, and generally they are nonprofits, like the
Cancer Society is having a big fundraiser and so they have the tent up all
weekend. They simply write a letter and we can pretty much tell. If another
application came in from Weddings R Us--I'm making that up, if there's a
Weddings R Us out there--you know, it probably wouldn't pass the smell test.
And then there's other organizations, there's a lot of these types of organizations
that maybe don't have their 501(c)3 yet. You know, it's clear, maybe it's a new
school. And they're under the umbrella of another organization. And so we gotta
use a little bit of judgment here, but.
-25 -

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
January 30, 2012

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's a good point. Is a school a charitable
organization? That's... I mean, I am, I'm okay with that, too.
MR. GOODE: Well, if it's a 501(c)3... it probably is.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. GOODE: I mean a 501(c)3 to me is guaranteed. It would fit under this definition.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Then a follow-up on that same page, Number 25,
a work by an electric or telecommunication utility operating under a franchise.
You're saying some of that's exempt? And the only reason I question that is we
have a utility, that if you go along Honoapiilani Highway just prior to Kehalani
Street, the right turn lane, that hooked their wires to an existing tree, and they still
haven't taken it down. I would think that that would be something you'd wanna
have some say over.
MR. GOODE: I'm not sure that's a Building Code violation. But, you know, maybe Mr.
Chun could describe more how this is implemented.
MR. CHUN: Thank you. The Building Code would be, would regulate real property, not
in a right-of-way. So this exemption would be for maybe a Maui Electric
substation on their property that they could build, not in the public right-of-way.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. All right. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Is this a follow-up real quick?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: This is a real quick one.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. Real quick, then Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And thank you, Mister. Would this also be part of
easements, utility easements, whatnot? Would that be also within that scope that
you just responded to Mr. Couch?
MR. CHUN: Could you give me an example or?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, in subdivisions, you know, we have utility
easements so that for the water line to go through or the sewer line or what have
you. Let's say there's a, the easement is also used for electrical, and in that
situation where they're gonna run the line between transformer to substation,
whatever it may be. Would those also qualify under your response, Mr. Chun?
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MR. Cl-IUN: Well, we don't regulate easements that not deeded to the County or the
County has power over them, not unless it's, you know, maybe a Department of
Water easement.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But if it says County of Maui utility easement on the
subdivision map, that would qualify.
MR. CHUN: Well, I would have to see it.
MR. GOODE: Yeah. I think we would have to look at the particular easement.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I know. I was just was curious as to the response to
Mr. Couch, you know.
MR. GOODE: That's a good question. It may.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just . . .(inaudible). . gentlemen.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, it's not quite right of way, it's not quite private property. We'd
probably have to look at the actual easement and then also look at the franchise
agreement that we have with Maui Electric.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, gentlemen. Thank you, Chair and
Ms. Baisa.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Kind of going back a little bit. I wanted to help with the
nonprofit thing. Anybody who is a bona fide eleemosynary organization will
have a tax exempt letter from the Internal Revenue Service. And when I, you
know, was involved with this heavily, that letter was required whenever we
submitted a grant application or whenever we had to ask for an exemption. So
every nonprofit who is a real nonprofit has to have a copy of this IRS tax exempt
Letter. It is the most valued document that any nonprofit has. And if they're
under the umbrella of another, that organization should have one. Somebody's
gotta have one. Otherwise something funny's going on.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. And Mr. White, did you have your hand
up? Mr. White, and then Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER WHIIE: Thank you, Chair The public testimony, the Chair was
referring to, questions the value of deleting Chapter 11. And I think it's probably
best if you take a look at the testimony and respond at the next meeting. But if
-27 -

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
January 30, 2012

you wanna just give us a rationale why we're deleting Chapter 11 regarding the
accessibility regulations.
MR. GOODE: Okay. I'll give it a shot. I haven't read the letter. But in general, these
are.., well, actually, maybe I should... hang on a second. You wanted...
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah. I just need to interject here. I'm told that Mr. Chock will
need to leave, and if we might have any final questions for him at this point.
Otherwise... Mr. Couch, you do? Okay. Go ahead.
COUNCILIVIEMBER COUCH: I think it goes to him. My initial question was exactly
what Mr. White asked. But I had another one. The water tank exemption. It
showed on your report that it was 15,000 gallons. Is that, is that right or was that
his reply? I'm sorry.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr.--Jarvis.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr.--Jarvis. Okay. Never mind. Then
get to that.

when we

CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. So everyone's okay? Oh, Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair, thank you very much. And this is really
quick because during your presentation, I think you referenced to something
called a 500-year hurricane. Does that equate to devastation? I've never heard of
a 500-year hurricane. We've heard of the 100-year storms, of the 100-year
floods. But that is kind of a large number. So are you telling us or referring to
devastation?
MR. CHOCK: That would tend to be devastating. A 500-year storm would be somewhat
like an Iniki class hurricane, Category 2, 3 storm. So that would be quite
damaging.
COUNCILMEMBER MAIE,0: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHR.AN: Thank you. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHI I b: Just a last crack at the wind velocity. Is there a place
that I can go to look for wind readings?
MR. CHOCK: Well, perhaps I can follow up with you and get you some links to
information.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. That would be great.
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MR. CHOCK: That would be okay?
COUNCILMEMBER WHIIE: Yeah. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay, Mr. White. And just real quick, Mr. Chock, for myself Do
you know the standards for typhoons and that wind velocity that's defined as a
typhoon? Or is it just, is that any relation to hurricane strength winds at all? I
know we don't have that here, but I just thought off the top of your head.
MR. CHOCK: Well, typhoons and hurricanes are the same phenomenon. It's just if we
go to the other side of the International Date Line, then they're given the typhoon
name.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. CHOCK: They'll be classified in the same way.
CHAIR COCHRAN: The same. Okay. That's interesting because in Okinawa, they get
hit with about 40 to 50 per year. So if you go there and look at their building
structures, they are solid cement. And on their windows, they have metal bars.
When I first went there, I thought it was like ho, heavy crime area. But it was, I
found out, due to typhoons, not.., they're very peace loving people there, but. So
I was just curious the relation. So they really build their structures to withstand
those things that they get hit with constantly.
MR. CHOCK: Oh yes.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Just an interesting note.
MR. CHOCK: East Asia and.., has a much higher frequency of typhoons. Guam has a
very high frequency. So the IBC takes into account the likelihood of hazard. So
our baseline wind speed is fairly low compared to other parts of the country. It's
much lower than Southeast or Gulf of Mexico. Actually, our designed wind
speed is closer to Boston. So we're not in the most severe hurricane environment,
but we do have hurricanes here, just not so likely.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chock, for coming and
spending your time with us. Members, will that be all for Mr. Chock? Looks like
it, And again, thank you for attending.
MR. CHOCK: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Okay. And I guess, Mr. White, you were, had a
question for Director Goode before we ventured off to finalize with Mr. Chock?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHI I E: Yes, Chair. That was regarding Chapter 11.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh. Okay. And Members. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I guess this is for Mr. Chun then. I saw in your
presentation, and I still couldn't find it in the Code, that the gallon for water tanks
is 15,000 or 5,000? 'Cause we have a testifier that says it was 5,000 and he would
like to see it to 15,000.
MR. CHUN: Right. It's 5,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It is 5,000.
MR. CHUN: The, I believe you're talking about Jim Niess' testimony?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. CHUN: That's his proposal. He wishes to increase the size from 5,000 gallons, the
exemption. It's in the exemption section. It wasn't in part of my presentation. It
was probably a separate document.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I saw the same thing.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I thought I saw it in the...
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, it's on the one, two, three, fifth slide in your PowerPoint.
And I had a question, too, because you didn't elaborate or even mention it, so.
MR. CHUN: Oh. Sorry. Sorry. That was a last minute inclusion. Sorry. My mistake.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So is it, is it 15,000 or 5,000?
MR. CHUN: The current bill in front of you is 5,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you wanna make it to 15,000?
MR. CHUN: Yeah. The Department has no objections in increasing it to 15.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Do we need to make an amendment or how we
wanna do that, or do you wanna wait 'til later?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh yeah. We have to get the real bill. That's right.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Right. This is being revised and so that can be incorporated.
MR. GOODE: We're incorporating that into our last round of revisions.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, any further discussion.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Again, I apologize for not catching it during the
presentation. What is the, why are we going from 5 to 15,000 for the water tank?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Chun.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Is there a magic with the 15,000 gallons, Mr. Chun?
Is that the minimum if I would ask for a pressure, you know, if it's a water
pressure issue or something, that it needs to be at least a 15,000 water tank?
MR. CHUN: I asked the Fire Department about the amount or the gallon size. On
average, they told me that the fire protection requirements would be roughly five
to ten thousand. But I guess what the requestor wanted to do was provide
additional fire flow for whatever or capacity for other functions of the property.
That would be my guess. Again, the Fire Prevention Bureau has not submitted
anything to me yet. But initially they were supportive of it, because a landowner
could put up his tank and it could serve as fire protection for the area. So it would
be beneficial for them. That was their initial comment to me.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And I think that's great for the fire protection
component. This in a way ties into the potable human use of the property and the
house, then.
MR. CHUN: That I wouldn't know. Fire protection would be strictly for fire protection.
The co-use for domestic and fire protection, I'm not sure if that's acceptable.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Would these be considered gray whereby if it
connects to, let's say, to just take care of his plumbing requirements for his toilet
or, you know, washer per se. Would that be allowable, something that would be
covered under this?
MR. CHUN: No. No.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. It would be under that narrow scope that DOH
is telling us about that 10 or 15 feet from the house thing, and it has to be
underground. That's the only gray waterway.
MR. CHUN: Correct. Subsurface. Gray water subsurface.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So this exterior water thing would not, if it made
sense.
MR. CHUN: My estimate, the requestor also wanted to change the ratios. So instead of
a two to one height to diameter, it's a one to two. So it's a flatter or lower tank.
My estimate in looking at some of the tank suppliers, it will be roughly a 20-foot
diameter by 10 feet high structure. I mean, just for size, just reference for size.
So you not really, I don't think you're looking at a real large building or structure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The structure would be exempted, right -MR CHUN: Yeah, this would be exempted.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --if it held 10,000, 15,000 gallons and it's like a 20 by
10-foot structure.
MR. CHUN: Correct. And it's currently exempted if it's 5,000 or less.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right. So if I put up a 10 by 20 Craftsman utility
shed in the back of my house, I wouldn't need a permit, right?
MR. CHUN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I tie in electricity, I need a permit.
MR. CFIUN: Well, now you getting into a little gray area. You probably need an
electrical permit.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, an electrical permit, not a building permit. An
electrical permits inside wiring, the, the -MR. CHUN: That's correct, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: . --the structure. Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR COCI-IRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, any further discussion? I
have a question and hopefully this wasn't for Mr. Chock. The energy efficiency
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section and conservation is being deleted. And so I was just curious what the
reasoning is for that.
MR. CHUN: We have a separate chapter which adopts the 2006 11-,CC. So this, yeah,
it's like a duplicate. International Energy Conservation Code. We've already
adopted that previously.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. So it's all incorporated. Okay.
MR. CHUN: Yeah. If it does... that chapter doesn't have anything. It just references it.
But we already adopted under a separate chapter.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. Okay. Thank you. Members any further... yes,
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just quickly since, you know, I always wonder why
the State pushes certain things. Does the Department know if this has any impact
from how the Legislature has reviewed and capped the Hurricane Relief Fund,
and whether there is some financial component we should be aware of prior to
making this kind of decisions? You know. If we don't do this by this April
deadline, and maybe for some in the State, they wish we wouldn't because then
the County wouldn't qualify to tap the Hurricane Relief Fund for those type of
claims. Is that a consideration that we need to be aware of prior to making this
kind of decisions? Is this being driven by the State insurance companies and
their, how they write their policies? Because if I understand this correctly, we
make this adoptions, we make this improvements, I'm assuming then that
hopefully there's a reduction in the homeowner's insurance policies. Has the
State shared any information regarding either the Hurricane Fund or the
standpoint of the County and its residents on their insurance?
MR. GOODE: You know, Mr. Hokama, I don't know. I could certainly inquire and at
the next meeting, come back with some response in that regard.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, if we can assist the Director in us...I mean, I'd
just be curious. I mean, if it is, tell us and be up front. If it's not then great. We
know if there's, that's not part of the impact or forces that driving this
consideration. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, any further discussion
with Department. Yes, Director Goode.
MR. GOODE: Thank you, Madam Chair. A couple of items. First I'd like to I think
maybe are kind of outstanding from what I can tell. One was Mr. Croly's
testimony in relating to would short-term rentals and B and B's be considered
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Residential under the Building Code, and not Commercial or Hotel? And
Mr. Chun can give you the answer here.
MR. CEIUN: Currently we consider them dwellings, and we've added an amendment to
also clarify that in the residential sections of the Code, or actually the IBC, the
occupancy. And what it says is B and B breakfasts, bed and breakfast homes as
defined and permitted in Title 19 shall comply with the requirements of chapter,
the residential. And that's in the occupancy group. So we would consider a B
and B permitted under Title 19 as a dwelling.
MR. GOODE: So I hope that satisfies the concerns. So we added a specific amendment
to make it clear, at least as relates to the Building Code. Okay. The other item
that's outstanding I think is the question on related...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Question for you, Director. Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, go ahead, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That occupancy requirement. Is that set by
Department of Health on how many persons can be in an x amount of square
footage room? If I remember right in the, the old days, the Health Department
has set so much square footage minimums per person in a dwelling unit and in a
room, a bedroom. So is that where we getting our standards from, or is this
coming from another perspective now?
MR. GOODE: Well, this relates to the short-term rental and B and B, where we're just
calling it what it looks like. I mean, it's a residential use for all intents and
purposes. I know there is a Code or there was a Code section that relates to how
many people could be in a room and all that. And so maybe I'll refer to Mr. Chun
and he can enlighten us on that.
MR. CHUN: That was just used as a design element, how many, you know, as a minimal
design element. If we did set minimum or maximum number of people per
bedroom, it would be very difficult to enforce. As per, if let's say the room was
70 square feet, designed for one person, and that was designated for my daughter.,
Then all of a sudden over the weekend she has five friends over for a slumber
party. So would she be in violation of that? So practically, maybe not. So we've
never interpreted it that way that it was a maximum. It should be done through I
guess house rules.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right. As an agent for a landowner, we used those
things to evict bad tenants in the past, so.
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MR. GOODE: That certainly could be a lease provision, private provision between the
two parties.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Well, I'm sure you'll make us aware of all of
the adjustments prior to how we vote on these issues. So thank you very much.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hokama and Director. Members, any further
discussion needed here? Otherwise.., no, yeah, Mr. . . .(inaudible). . .
MR. GOODE: I had the one other item, I think we should touch base on the ADA
question that was brought up. And I've read mail in testimony here. And this is
from a Ms. Margo Rowland. And she brings up a good point. Basically her point
is that the County should enforce ADA to some degree. So either the County
could enforce, somehow adopt enforcement provisions of the Federal law, which
is now federally enforced, or adopt the provisions that we're proposing to be
deleted inside the Code, this Chapter 11. And it was in one of the slides. We're
not trying to hide anything, we wamia be up front. That's a State amendment, so
the State has recognized that I believe the difficulties that the counties would
inherit should they enforce this. My understanding of the Chapter 11 provisions
that we're deleting are there, those provisions are different than the Federal Code.
So they don't totally match up. And so while we could for instance if we were
enforcing this and adopted it, our inspectors--of which we would need more, I'm
telling you now--they'd go out there and maybe administer a check for Chapter 11
but they may not, I'm not certain, but may not actually meet full ADA. So maybe
the business owners, they can go, hey County, you approved it. Now I've got this
lawsuit. Guess what? We're back in executive session in your Committee.
Okay. Or perhaps we missed something. And so certainly accessibility and
meeting the Americans with Disabilities Act and their guidelines is extremely
important. And on all County projects and State projects, we make sure those are
met by going to the, it's called the State DCAB, and they actually review it for us
and give us the green light or not. And so the counties are at least protected as
relates to conforming with new structures. But if we were to do it, I think it
brings up whole hosts of questions which we should probably analyze separately
if this Committee wants. We can certainly come back and discuss it. But we
need to understand what it's gonna cost us in terms of time, personnel, the types
of liabilities the counties will be exposed to should certain things happen down
the road. And perhaps we could also look at how do we inform say designers and
builders of commercial properties or places that are open to the public which
ADA applies, then they may not be conforming to. Is there a way that we can
perhaps guide them to say hey, look, you gotta do it or you better check. Those
are all things that I think that are potentials for us to look into. But to I think to
wholesale adopt Chapter 11 without having a full understanding of the liabilities
that the County would be exposed to, and understanding our costs to administer
that which will require more training, more people, another permitting process,
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more examiners, plans examiners that have that specific understanding of that, of
those, that provisions. It's something we'd be happy to investigate. I can assure
you it can't, it won't be done quickly. It will take some time. And if that's
something you want us to do, we can certainly do that.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Director Goode, for that offer. And Members, any
further need for discussion? If not I wish to recommend deferral of this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. And in order to allow for, you know, the, the
upcoming revised bill to be posted, I'm looking at by February 13 th 's Committee
meeting agenda. So that'll give us time to sift through these wonderful riveting
informational books here, and get Department and Corporation Counsel going
through the bill also.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
CHAIR COCHRAN: At this point, Members, without further discussion, I shall adjourn
this meeting. We are adjourned. . .(gavel). . .
ADJOURN: 11:02 a.m.

ELLE COCHRAN, Chair
Infrastructure Management Committee
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